WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 1 SEPTEMBER 2011, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                   MINUTES
                                                                       ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Miss B Green;    Mrs J Lee; Mr M May; Mr M Page (later)and Mr R. Gamble [WC]. 
Apologies:  Councillors: Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mr T Jones; Mr M Wadman 
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr Hiscock; Mr Wood.






11/12/084
Declarations of interest

There were none.

11/12/085
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

Members agreed the Minutes, and they were signed by the Chairman.
11/12/086
Matters arising from those Minutes

The Chairman thanked those that took part in the volunteer work party for the Lavington Lane white steps. It was noted that the underlying condition of the steps is deteriorating, with rendering and securing of coping stones being required in the near future. The Chairman also noted that no reply had been received from the Amateur Dramatic Society, in their bid for support for the provision and storage of a collapsible bar unit.
11/12/087
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman welcomed Mrs Gamble to her first meeting as co-opted Councillor, and also the return of Miss Green after her recuperation from illness.
11/12/088
Public participation


The Chairman introduced this new standing agenda item, and invited Mr Hiscock to speak. Mr Hiscock referred back to the Parish Meeting of May, and the matter of footpath maintenance. He drew attention to the condition of a farmer’s field in which the footpath had been sowed with crops and not re-instated, and that electric fencing had been installed that made traversing the path difficult, for both pedestrians and dogs, as well as passing horse riders. Mr Hiscock went on to query the routing of low flying helicopters and how this may be challenged.

The Chairman thanked Mr Hiscock for his comments, inviting Mr Wood to speak. Mr Wood thanked Mr Gamble for the opportunity to exchange correspondence and welcomed Wiltshire Council’s decision to lower the speed limit on the A360 outside Littleton Panell from 60mph to 50mph. Mr Wood went on to comment on the intermittent service provided by the speed indicator device near the Pagnell Lane junction. He observed that the junction of Pagnell Lane is obscured from traffic heading south and requested consideration for signage marking the junction. 
The Chairman thanked Mr Wood for his comments, and invited Mr Gamble to respond within his agenda item.
11/12/089 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble agreed that the matters raised above were within the domain of Wiltshire Council. Before responding, he referred to the recent work of the Parish Council on street lighting, remarking that Wiltshire Council had received this Council’s report and commended its approach and content. Mr Gamble asked that the Clerk be thanked for his support in this work; the Chairman agreed and asked that this be so recorded.
Mr Gamble referred to the two year programme of speed limit alterations across the county, this time being required to process the Traffic Regulation Orders required. The A360 limit will be notified in January 2012, with a view to completion in summer 2012.  Mr Gamble went on to mention that the A360 throughout the parish was scheduled for resurfacing during this financial year, but more precise timing is unclear at present. The current work to clean and survey drains was noted, with the lack of notice criticised by Mr Gamble. Improvements in notifications have been promised in future. Mr Gamble referred to the comments on Speed Indicator Devices. He is aware that a number have been intermittently inoperative and will make enquires as to why this might be. Mr Gamble also mentioned the interactive signs in Church Street, explaining that they had been programmed differently when refurbished a few months ago. A reversion to the original working pattern has been arranged. The Wiltshire Council budget for footpath maintenance was explained, and Mr Gamble requested specific photographic evidence from Mr Hiscock so that further enquires could be made from the Rights of Way department. Mr Gamble urged tolerance with farmers who have to sow crops across footpaths. He observed that low flying helicopters can be reported using the published information in the Salisbury Plain newsletter, available on the Notice Board and from the parish website.
Mr Gamble concluded by mentioning the next Area Board meeting on 3 October, where tourism and leisure would be the theme. 
11/12/090 Wiltshire Police report

There was no attendance of a Police representative. The Clerk reported receipt of correspondence outlining a new contact service, whereby the public are encouraged to dial ‘101’ to report non-urgent matters. Publicity will be launched on 15 September.
11/12/091
Minutes of the Playgrounds Advisory Committee

The Draft Minutes were presented by the Committee Chairman, Mr May, who explained that the recommendations contained therein required attention from the Council before the minutes were to be approved at the next meeting of the Committee on 22 September, in order that progress could be made. Mr May drew attention to the draft Playgrounds Management Policy, previously circulated. Mrs Ford proposed, and Miss Green seconded, with all agreed that the Policy be adopted. Mr May then reported on the proposed inspection regime contained in the Policy, and took possession of the Inspections Log prepared by the Clerk. Mr May concluded by advising that a draft signage scheme was being shown to the Village Hall Committee and the Youth Club Committee for their observations, before further scrutiny at the Playgrounds Committee. It was agreed that some urgency may be required for the replacement of the BMX track signage, and that this should be considered by the Committee.

11/12/092 Footpaths Working group report

Mrs Ford reported that Mr Coles had begun the next phase of his cutting programme. Mrs Lee requested that specific attention be given to FP5. Mrs Ford agreed to consider whether this would benefit from a volunteer work party.

Mrs Ford went on to report that spare waymarkers had been requested from the rights of way officer, and that she would enquire of the land agent on progress by the tenant farmer in repairing the stile in the Littleton Panell field. FP12 with overhanging branches had been mentioned to the church. FP11A also required a volunteer work party, and Mrs Ford undertook to make arrangements. Mrs Ford concluded by reporting that the occupier of No 21 Hedges House had enclosed part of FP19 into their garden, realigning their fence, although the route remained passable. The landowner had been consulted, and offered that a letter of Licence would suffice to regularise the situation. The Clerk was asked to write to the occupier of No21, advising the requested course of action.


The Chairman thanked Mrs Ford for her continued work with footpath issues, and suggested, with all agreed, that the work should be more substantially supported. The matter would be discussed at the next meeting.
11/12/093

Reports of representatives


Devizes Area Board: No report made.

Primary school: No report made.
Dauntsey’s School: The Chairman read the report submitted by Maj. Matters, appended to these Minutes.
Village Hall: Mrs Ford reported that re-decorating of the Giles Room and toilet facilities had been completed, and that the number of Hall bookings was increasing.

Youth Club: Mr May reported that opening nights had stabilised, with Mondays and Wednesdays now offered. An additional facility was being piloted in Market Lavington, with funding support from Market Lavington PC and the Area Board. An initial event in Elisha Fields was well attended, receiving press coverage.

Neighbourhood Watch: No report received.

Emergency Planning: No report received.

Twinning Association: Mr Page reported that the next event would be a fundraising Casino Night, on 30 September, with a Murder Mystery on 18 November. A return visit to France was scheduled for June 2012


Village Care & Link: Mr Page reported 2 new Committee members, but that more drivers were still needed.
11/12/094 Planning matters


The Clerk reported on correspondence sent to the Planning Officer regarding the gates at Dauntsey’s school. Agreed, no further action.

The Clerk reported four decisions had been advised:

E/11/0717/FUL Units 10-11 The Farm, Littleton Panell: Retrospective permission for demolition of agricultural building – approved with conditions;


E/11/0820/FUL Dauntsey’s School: Installation of replacement gates - approved with conditions;


E/2011/0901/TCA 88 High Street Littleton Panell: Tree works – approved with conditions;


E/2011/0877/FUL Dauntsey’s School: Installation of new gas storage facility – approved with conditions.


Three new applications were considered:


E/2011/0964/TCA The Close Residential Home, 65 High Street Littleton Panell: Tree works;


E/2011/1060/TCA Parsonage House, All Saints Road, West Lavington: Tree works.


No objections were raised to either of these applications.

E/2011/1012/FUL 14 Lavington Lane, Littleton Panell: Extension to rear and over garage to create a dwelling. The Council considered the application plans and decided to make a site visit to gather more information. Mr May undertook to lead the visit and report to the Clerk.
11/12/095
The Robbers’ Stone

The Clerk reported correspondence received suggesting that the Robbers’ Stone at Gore Cross, a listed structure, might be refurbished and perhaps moved to improve access for visitors. After discussion it was agreed that the Stone should not be moved, to preserve its historical integrity, but that an access path might be provided along the verge for access. The Clerk was asked to make enquiries of the Conservation Officer as to the most appropriate way ahead, reporting back to the next meeting.
11/12/096
Audit


The Clerk reported receipt of the External Auditor’s report for 2010/11, expressing their satisfaction and no comments made. The appropriate legal notice had been displayed on the Notice Board and website. The Clerk also reported that he had enquired of the Internal Auditor about his fee for the year, and was awaiting a response.
11/12/097
Disbursements

The following were approved for payment:


Wiltshire Council (Grounds maintenance)                           361.43


Freetime Bookeeping (PAYE)                                                    93.60


Mazars (Audit)                                                                           162.00


J Collins (Paint expenses)
38.68


D Coxhead (Closed Burial Ground grass)                              774.00


11/12/098
Correspondence and circulars received


That not dealt with at the meeting was placed on circulation.
11/12/099
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 6 October 2011 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall.

11/12/100
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported that following his meeting with the Churchwarden, he had cut back overhanging vegetation from the churchyard walls, but that extensive growth was emerging from the base of the wall along the length of the A360/Church St. causing difficulties for pedestrians. After discussion, it was agreed to wait until the road re-surfacing work commenced in case that resolved the matter.

Mr May reported that the Village Hall car park was now showing weeds, and enquired whether a safe treatment could be applied. The Clerk was asked to research the matter.

Mr Page reported that the Lavington Lane white steps work was unfinished, as the side walls needed clearing of grass before paint could be applied. He confirmed earlier observations that rendering and coping stone repairs would be required in due course. Agreed that this may require further discussion at the next meeting.


Mr May enquired of council members whether they had experienced excessive quantities of straw deposited from passing trailers on the High Street, and whether representations could be made of those responsible. After discussion, it was felt that informal enquires at a local level would be sufficient.

Mrs Lee reported concerns about parking in the vicinity of the junction of Russell Mill Lane and High Street, Littleton Panell. Agreed that mention should be made in News and Views, drawing this obstruction to the attention of customers of the hairdressers.

11/12/101
Key Messages


After discussion, Members agreed that mention should be made in ‘News and Views’ magazine of Mrs Gamble’s appointment, the Police 101 scheme, and parking near junctions. 
The meeting closed at 9.35 pm
Signed………………………………………………………………. (Chairman)  6 October 2011
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